The Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes          April 1, 2019
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Matt Marchese and Andrew Baker. 
Media Present:  None
Acceptance of Minutes:  A motion was made by Matt to accept the minutes of March 18 and March 20. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Noteworthy News: 
· Maple sugaring season continues, local sugarhouse restaurants are open.
Department Liaison Reports:

Village Partnership – Andrew reported that Buckland will not be funding the Partnership for the second year in a row. Shelburne had planned to match Buckland’s level of funding. For the present time, the Partnership plans to function as a “talking” partnership for the coming year and see how that goes. 
Highway Department – Several pieces of equipment are currently in need of repair, including the loader, backhoe, a truck, and a tractor. Gill Engineering has created a preliminary design for the Brook Road Bridge.
Senior Center – The Site Committee will be getting architectural designs for the Arms Academy site. A committee will be reviewing the designs. Ashfield has decided not to contribute the $15,000 this year towards the expansion project. Buckland plans to contribute only $10,000 this year. A benefit comedy show, “Fifty Shades of Gravy,” will be hosted by the Senior Center Foundation on May 11.
Police Department – Tucker Jenkins, a part-time officer is being sponsored by the department to attend the full-time police academy. There will be no cost to the town. 
Arms Library – A “sneak preview” of the interior renovations was held recently. The official reopening of the library is still a few weeks away.

Town Hall – Town Clerk Joe Judd has mentioned that there is some confusion among the public regarding various town bylaws. Some clarifications may be worked on during the coming year. Bob will be attending the annual meeting between the power company and town officials. Proposed construction and maintenance projects will be discussed.
7:15 pm Joe Judd, Town Clerk RE: Connect CTY and Ballot Question – The CTY system was first proposed in 2007 as a way to notify residents of emergencies. It has been used for ice storms and hurricanes, as well as for the winter parking bans. Joe is the system administrator, with John Taylor as backup. Several other town officials have the ability to make calls, but rarely do, preferring to go through Joe. Notices can be sent as phone calls, texts, or emails. More than 12,000 people receive the notices, and in the past 12 years only 74 residents have opted out of the system. Andrew asked if there was an existing town-wide mailing, such as the annual census, that could include information on the CTY system and the fact that people could change how they wanted messages to be received. There are also “portals” that can be added to the system. For example, the Senior Center has a portal that is set up so only seniors get the messages. People can choose what portals they want to access, but they should be reminded that the options exist. Joe was hesitant about allowing non-governmental groups to be able to send messages on the system, fearing that people would tire of getting messages and therefore not pay attention to actual emergency messages. In general, it was felt that the system is working well.
At a recent conference, Joe learned that a number of towns recite the Pledge of Allegiance prior to town meetings. He wondered if there should be a non-binding question to gauge people’s feeling on reciting the Pledge. It was suggested that next year would be a better time for the question as many more people are expected to vote in 2020 due to national elections.

Old Business:
Proposed Pratt Memorial Library Building Lease – Warrant Article Needed – The Board is still waiting to hear back from Town Counsel regarding the wording of the lease.
Stefan Topolski RE: 111 Bridge Street – Public Skating Rink – The town used to flood the Cowell Gym tennis courts for skating in the winter. Since the courts were reconstructed that is no longer possible so Stefan created a public skating rink on his property at 111 Bridge Street. Terry has contacted the town’s insurance company which will cover the rink for no additional cost provided the town approves it as an extension of the Recreation program. Town Counsel said that the rink should have an annual inspection to make sure there are no “attractive nuisances.” The Rec Committee will be asked to inspect the rink and provide documentation. 

New Business: 
Zack Turner/Molly Porter RE: Parade Permit Request – Zack and Molly have asked permission to be married on the Iron Bridge on September 7, and are asking that the bridge be closed for the event. While the town has no purview over the bridge itself, Bridge Street would also need to be partially closed. The permit has been denied by the Police Chief Greg Bardwell, feeling it would be setting a precedent. Closing the bridge/street has been done for public events, the Board agreed it should not be done for private events.
Correspondence: None
Any Other Business: 
Senior Center RE: Arms Lot – A warrant article will be needed asking the town’s permission for the Selectboard to negotiate terms for allocating a portion of the Arms Academy lot for use by the Senior Center. Town Counsel said in order to transfer town property it must be declared as surplus and put out to bid. Research as to how the property was acquired by the town and whether there are any restrictions on the deed, will need to be done. If this can’t be done in time for Annual Town Meeting, it is possible to bring it up at a future Special Town Meeting. The Senior Center Site Committee is asking for the Board’s support in authorizing the committee to work with architects and conduct a site survey on the Arms lot. A motion was put forth by Matt that the Selectboard support the Senior Center in conducting a site survey of the Arms lot as a potential site for a Senior Center. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.

Town Meeting Schedule – Bob felt the Board should decide ahead of time how best to schedule Town Meeting and whether to plan ahead for a two-night meeting. In addition to the usual financial articles there are a number of zoning changes that will be voted on. Matt suggested that the Board create an information sheet, explaining the various financial articles, which might serve to shorten some discussion. It was felt that asking voters to come back for a second night of Town Meeting tends to greatly limit the number of people who come back for the second session. It was suggested that the zoning articles be moved up to come right after the financial articles. Andrew suggested it would be helpful if the Planning Board could produce an information sheet, summing up the proposed changes. Bob said that in years past there had sometimes been a Pre-Town Meeting meeting, which did not involve debate, but served as a time to answer questions. Such a meeting could also be a time for the proposed zoning changes to be explained and for the capital plan to be explained. Bob will follow up on the discussion and suggest some meeting dates at the next Board meeting.
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 8:35 pm a motion was made by Matt to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
